In 2012, Morocco made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government provided specialized training to labor inspectors on child labor; committed funding for projects in several regions, including projects to eliminate the worst forms of child labor in handicrafts and commercial sexual exploitation; implemented programming on trafficking of girls; and conducted research on children working as domestic servants in Casablanca. In addition, the Government began Phase II of the National Initiative for Human Development (INDH), a community-based poverty alleviation program designed to enhance the lives of vulnerable families and children, and continued to invest in education in rural areas through the cash assistance program, Tayssir. Despite these efforts, the Government lacks a coordinating mechanism to combat all worst forms of child labor. Children in Morocco continue to engage in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in hazardous activities in agriculture and domestic service.

Statistics on Working Children and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working	10-14 yrs.	4.5 (150,178)
Attending School	6-14 yrs.	82.9
Combining Work and School	10-14 yrs.	0.7
Primary Completion Rate		89.3

Sources:

Primary completion rate: Data from 2011, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(1)

All other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from EPSF Survey, 2003-2004.(2)

Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Morocco are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, primarily in hazardous agricultural and dangerous activities in domestic service. (3-6) Activities in agriculture may include using dangerous machinery and tools, carrying heavy loads, and applying harmful pesticides. (7, 8) The Moroccan High Commission for Planning's annual labor surveys have indicated a steady decline in the incidence of child labor over the decade. (4, 9-11) However, this data were not analyzed prior to the release of this report and are not included in the data table above.



Young girls in Morocco are sometimes sent to work as livein domestic servants, often before they reach age 10 and sometimes as young as age 6.(5, 12-15) Intermediaries typically recruit girls upon the request of a potential employer; they sometimes deceive parents into believing their daughters will be treated well.(14) Most often, parents receive payment of wages in exchange for their daughters' service.(6, 14) These petites bonnes (little maids) often face conditions of involuntary servitude including long hours without breaks; physical, verbal, and sexual abuse; withheld wages; and even restrictions on their movement.(6, 14, 15) Frequently, they are sent from rural villages to more urban areas. Most petites bonnes are denied an education, and illiteracy rates are high among this population.(13)

Children work in construction, and may also work cutting trees and tanning hides. (4, 16-18) Limited evidence suggests that children in Morocco are engaged in fishing. (16) These children may work long hours, perform physically demanding tasks, and face dangers such as drowning. (19, 20) Some boys are subject to involuntary servitude as apprentices for mechanics and artisans and in the construction industry. (6, 15)

Some children are found in commercial sexual exploitation. (10, 15) Limited evidence suggest that child domestic servants are particularly found in these activities, as domestics who flee their employers frequently end up on the streets. (21) Children, primarily boys, are exploited for sex tourism, often in Tangier, Agadir, and Marrakech, which are popular tourist sites that attract customers from the Persian Gulf and Europe. (22, 23) Children are also trafficked to countries in the Middle East and Europe for forced labor and commercial sexual exploitation. (15)

Morocco

There are reports of children working on the streets, but specific information on hazards is unknown.(18, 24)

Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Labor Code of 2004 establishes the minimum age for employment at 15 and prohibits night work for children age 15.(25) However, the Labor Code exempts certain types of agricultural work from this prohibition, potentially exposing any children involved in this exempted agricultural work to hazardous labor. Since children 16-17 are not prohibited from agricultural night work, they may also potentially be exposed to hazardous labor.(25)

International Conventions and Selected Laws on Child Labor and Education

Was as a	C138, Minimum Age	✓
ATION	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	✓
	CRC	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	1
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	1
	Minimum Age for Work	15
	Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	18
众	Compulsory Education Age	15
SCHOOL	Free Public Education	Yes

Under the Government's hazardous child labor list, certain activities, such as work in underground mines and tanneries, and agriculture work involving the use of pesticides and sharp blades, are prohibited for children under age 18.(26) The Labor Code's prescribed penalties for employing children under age 18 in hazardous work include fines or jail time between 6 days and three months. According to the ILO Committee of Experts, the fines imposed on companies for employing children are inadequate to act as an effective deterrent.(27) The Government is further refining and expanding this hazardous child labor list, to better protect minors. The revised list is expected to be issued in 2013, but as of the writing of this report had not yet been adopted.(10)

The Labor Code does not apply to those who are selfemployed, work in private residences (including domestic workers), or work in traditional artisan or handicraft sectors for businesses with less than five employees.(12, 25, 27)

The Government of Morocco has made progress on the adoption of a law to increase protections for domestic workers. Over the reporting period, the Government strengthened the draft bill on domestic workers originally proposed in 2011, to bring it closer to conforming to ILO Convention 189 on Domestic Workers.(10, 28) In July 2012, the latest iteration of the draft law was submitted to the General Secretariat for adoption.(10) However, the overhaul of the legislative system since the adoption of the new Constitution in July 2011 has delayed the passage of the law to protect male and female domestic workers until other vital laws are in place.(14, 29, 30) If passed, the law would prohibit the employment of children under 15 years of age as domestic servants and determine the working conditions, terms, and conditions of employment for those between the ages of 15 and 18.(27)

A draft bill to clarify article 4 of the Labor Code regarding child labor in traditional artisan or handicraft activities, submitted to the Secretary General of the Government of Morocco for approval in 2011, remains under review by the recently elected government. (17, 29) The draft bill would apply the minimum age of 15 in the Labor Code to traditional activities and would also regulate apprenticeships in the sector. (10, 17)

Forced or compulsory child labor is prohibited in the Labor Code and Penal Code.(25, 31) The commercial sexual exploitation of children, including pornography and prostitution, is also prohibited under the Penal Code.(10, 31) The Penal Code specifically forbids sex tourism.(31) Morocco does not have a specific trafficking in persons law, but child trafficking is prosecuted using articles from the Penal Code and the Immigration Law.(10, 31, 32) During the reporting period, the Government drafted a revised Penal Code to include further anti-trafficking provisions.(10, 33)

Morocco does not prohibit the use, procurement, or offering of a child for the production and trafficking of drugs.(34)

The minimum age for voluntary military recruitment is 18, and there is no military conscription.(35)

Education is free and compulsory for children aged 6 through 15.(30, 36) Secondary school and rural-based enrollment rates remain low, particularly among girls.(10, 29, 36, 37)

Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and Enforcement

Research found no evidence that the Government of Morocco has established a coordinating mechanism to combat the worst forms of child labor.

The Ministry of Social Development, Family, and Solidarity (MOSDFS) coordinate the implementation of the National Plan of Action for Children (PANE) (2006-2015).(10)

The Plan, which includes activities to combat child labor in domestic work and on the streets, is administered through a technical committee in cooperation with other ministries.(3, 10, 17) Over the reporting period, the PANE technical committee analyzed the results of the project's first phase, which ended in 2011, and began to draft an action plan for phase 2, which should be available later in 2013.(10)

The Child Labor Task Force, headed by the Director of Work under the Ministry of Employment and Professional Training (MOEPT), enforces child labor laws.(3, 10) The MOEPT has 51 labor inspector focal points nationwide to carry out the implementation of labor legislation, particularly the provisions regulating the worst forms of child labor. These inspectors received child labor training of up to 14 weeks from ILO-IPEC and further child labor training through an international agreement with Spain.(6, 10) During the reporting period labor inspectors found and removed 2,089 children under 15 years old from child labor. (38) Information is not available regarding the specific penalties imposed on these employers found to be in violation of child labor laws. Stakeholders, including the Government, indicate that inspectors lack adequate finances and manpower to adequately monitor and enforce the labor code.(6, 10)

The Ministry of the Interior (MOI) is responsible for enforcing the Penal Code's prohibitions on prostitution and trafficking, including minors.(3) Morocco has a specialized group of 3,171 judicial police officers dedicated to children's issues and child units within the courts designed to help child victims.(10) In addition, the Ministry of Justice (MOJ) prosecutes criminal offenses against children, such as commercial sexual exploitation of children and child trafficking. Over the reporting period, the MOJ organized training roundtables on trafficking and victim identification for judges, judicial police officers, and representatives of civil society. (10, 33) The MOJ held sessions at its children's units to review procedures and protocols for dealing with trafficking cases. In addition, the National Observatory for Children's Rights continued to operate a toll-free telephone number available to children who have been victims of violence, including sexual exploitation.(10)

Information on the number of cases involving sexual exploitation and trafficking investigated or prosecutions carried out was not available. However, over the reporting period, the courts handed down some of the toughest sentences to date, including a 10-year prison sentence for a Moroccan woman charged with the assault of a child domestic worker, which resulted in the child's death.(14) A Spanish retiree living in Morocco was convicted on charges of commercial sexual exploitation and child pornography, for which he received a 30-year sentence.(10, 33)

Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

MOSDFS continues to implement activities as prescribed in the first phase of PANE (2006-2015). PANE calls for efforts to promote children's health, protection, civic participation, and education. (3, 10, 17, 18)

Over the reporting period, MOSDFS developed a new child protection strategy (2012-2016) that pools together child protection mechanisms from different organizations and government agencies. Before finalizing the new strategy, government representatives from different ministries are analyzing information from the first phase of PANE to determine best practices and what further mechanisms are needed to alert authorities to violence against children, including those involved in child labor.(10, 30, 39)

The Government has initiated several education policy initiatives in order to increase enrollment rates in its schools. most recently through the \$3 billion Educational Emergency Plan (EEP) (2009-2012).(10, 40) The program successfully increased the enrollment rates of children into primary schools, even in rural areas; however, the number of children dropping out of school after primary education remains high, and the system still struggles with the provision of quality education to meet all of the needs of the school-going population. (10, 29, 36) Despite increasing enrollment and completion rates, access barriers remain at the secondary level, especially for girls, including long distances to schools and the lack of reliable transportation.(3, 41) Under a United Nations Development Assistance Framework involving several UN agencies, the Government began implementing a new antipoverty action plan (2012-2016) that addresses education, health, and socio-economic development. Budgeted at \$32 million, the plan includes a focus on equal access to education for vulnerable children.(42)

Morocco

Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

In 2012, Morocco participated in the USDOL-funded, 4-year Global Action Program on the Child Labor Issues Project, which is active in approximately 40 countries. In Morocco, the project aims to improve the evidence base on child labor and forced labor through data collection and research. (43)

The Moroccan High Commission for Planning conducts annual labor surveys, which includes the collection of data on the number of children under age 15 who work.(11, 30, 44) The most recent data, from 2011, shows a steady decline in child labor over the decade.(9, 44) Nonetheless, the survey does not take into account child labor in the informal sector or domestic work. Furthermore, the survey lacks a breakdown or further analysis of the number of children between the ages of 15 and 18 working in the worst forms of child labor.(3, 4, 9)

The MOSDFS launched a survey on the domestic work of girls in Casablanca during the reporting period. The results and publication are due for release in early 2013.(29)

In December 2012, the Minister of Employment and Professional Development (MEPD) signed an agreement with eight Moroccan NGOs to continue providing services to children engaged in the worst forms of child labor in the country. The MEPD committed \$180,000 for 2013.(11, 45) In addition, the Ministry of Handicrafts launched a child labor project in Fes (2012-2013) and in Marrakech on child labor in the handicraft sector. The \$46,000 Ministry of Handicrafts project in Marrakesh aims to remove children under 15 from child labor and reintegrate them into school and to improve the conditions of working children between the ages of 15 and 18.(11, 46)

Over the reporting period the MOSDFS put out a solicitation to grant \$1 million for programs that served child victims of sexual exploitation, street children, and other child workers in the regions of Agadir, Oujda, and Tangier.(47) MOEPT provided alternative certificates of completion to former street children who enrolled in and finished a course on animal husbandry and farming techniques, and also ran awareness campaigns on the dangers associated with child domestic labor in Oujda, Tangier, and Fez.(10, 30, 48)

The King's INDH is Morocco's first program that allocates significant resources directly to communities based on poverty and social exclusion criteria, which includes child workers and those vulnerable to work. Building on the first phase (2005-2010), the Government is investing nearly twice as many resources to phase two (2012-2015) of INDH.(49, 50)

The program reaches out to the most vulnerable, including those in far reaching rural areas, through better access to basic services, such as schools; enhanced income-earning opportunities, such as micro-credit for women; and improved participation at the local level, to assure sustainability. During phase one, the project succeeded in reducing the school dropout rate for the 6-15 year old cohort by about 6 percent. (10, 49, 50)

The *Tayssir* program, managed by the Ministry of National Education (MONE) aims to increase school enrollment and reduce dropout rates, particularly in the rural areas, by awarding stipends amounting to between \$7 and \$16 a month to qualifying families provided the children meet school attendance criteria.(10, 17, 51) Over the 2011-2012 school year, 406,000 families received monthly financial allowances that enabled them to keep their children enrolled in school.(10, 52) During the reporting period the program succeeded in reducing public school dropout rates among its beneficiaries by 68 percent and in increasing school enrollment by 10 percent.(10, 52)

MONE manages additional education activities, such as the "one million school bags" program, which reached more than 4 million children during the 2011-2012 school year.(10, 30) A MONE subsidy gives girls from isolated areas of Morocco who were previously unable to attend school due to the cost of schooling and safety issues the opportunity to attend schools while residing in school dormitories.(53) During the 2011-2012 school year, the program reached 119,868 children.(10) The Government also continues to run an alternative education program to allow school dropouts the opportunity to reenroll in school. The program has enrolled a number of working children, including child domestics.(10)

The Government oversees numerous child protection centers for victims of violence, neglect, and sexual exploitation. Child Protection Units (CPUs), managed through the PANE project and based in Casablanca, Marrakesh, Tangier, Meknès, and Essaouira, provide temporary shelter for these children and offer medical, legal, and psychological services and service referrals.(10, 36) The CPUs have also served children employed in domestic work.(14) Additionally, over the reporting period the Government's National Observatory for the Rights of the Child operated 75 Child Reception Centers that provided services to child victims of violence, sexual abuse, or neglect.(10)

The Childhood Division of the Ministry of Youth and Sport manages Child Protection Centers (CSC) that provide social and educational services to minors referred by the courts. (54, 55) The minors served at the centers are victims of abuse or legal offenders, which include child domestics and street children. The goal of the program is to strengthen the children's ties with their families and with society. (54, 55)

The Government cooperates with the UN on a \$32 million program (2012-2016) that aims to create a more protective and

fair environment for vulnerable children in Morocco through improved access to equitable and quality education and health services; an enhanced protection mechanism for vulnerable children exposed to abuse, exploitation, and violence; and a coordinated programmatic response at the local policy level to issues related to the rights of children and adolescents. (42, 56)

Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Morocco:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Ensure that children 15-18 are protected from involvement in dangerous agricultural work at night.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Approve legislation to protect domestic workers from dangerous work and to prevent children under the legal working age from working in domestic service. Also approve legislation to prohibit children under the legal working age from employment in the handicraft sector and to regulate apprenticeships in traditional sectors.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Amend legislation to increase the penalties for those who employ children under age 18 in hazardous work.	2012
Coordination and Enforcement	Establish a coordinating mechanism to specifically and comprehensively combat the worst forms of child labor.	2012
	Publish information on the number of investigations and prosecutions and the amount of penalties imposed for violations of child labor and child trafficking laws.	2012
	Increase funding and number of inspectors employed under the Ministry of Employment and Vocational Training.	2012

REFERENCES

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
 Total.; accessed February 4, 2013; http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.
 aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade
 of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
 For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics:
 Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 3. U.S. Consulate- Casablanca. reporting, January 19, 2012.
- Haut Commissariat au Plan. Evolution du Phénomène du Travail des Enfants au Maroc. Press Release. Rabat; June 12, 2011. http://www.hcp.ma/ attachment/279986/.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Report of the Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations. Geneva; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/

- $wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_151556.pdf.$
- U.S. Department of State. "Morocco," in Country Reports on Human Rights
 Practices- 2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204376
- International Labour Office. Farming, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited October 26, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172416/lang--en/index.htm.
- 8. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, what we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_155428.pdf. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in agriculture is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in agriculture and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- Aufait Maroc. "Journée Mondiale Contre le Travail des Enfants 123.000 Enfants de 7 à 15 Ans Concernés au Maroc "Aufait Maroc, Casablanca, June 11, 2012; Societe. http://www.aufaitmaroc.com/maroc/societe/2012/6/11/123000-enfantsde-7-a-15-ans-concernes-au-maroc_178667.html.
- 10. U.S. Consulate- Casablanca. reporting, January 30, 2013.
- 11. ILO-IPEC official Rabat. Interview with USDOL official. February 20 2013.

Morocco

- International Trade Union Confederation. Internationally Recognised Core Labour Standards in Morocco: Report for the WTO General Council Review of the Trade Policies of Morocco (Geneva, 24 to 26 June 2009). Geneva; June 2009. http://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/WTO_report_Morocco_Final_EN.pdf.
- Hallaoui, L. "Travail des petites bonnes Les ONG revendiquent une loi spécifique." lesoir-echos.com [online] November 4, 2010 [cited March 1, 2012]; http://www.lesoir-echos.com/travail-des-petites-bonnes-les-ong-revendiquent-une-loi-specifique/societe/15217/.
- Human Rights Watch. Lonely Servitude: Child Domestic Labor in Morocco. Washington, DC; 2012. http://www.hrw.org/reports/2012/11/15/lonely-servitude
- U.S. Department of State. "Morocco," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-*2012. Washington, D.C.; June 19, 2012; http://www.state.gov/documents/ organization/192596.pdf.
- Cherkaoui, N. "Child Labour Blights Morocco Development." Magharebia [online] June 16, 2010 [cited February 2, 2012]; http://www.magharebia.com/cocoon/awi/xhtml1/en_GB/features/awi/features/2010/06/16/feature-01.
- Embassy of the Kingdom of Morocco Washington DC official. Fax communication to USDOL official. February 3, 2012.
- 18. U.S. Consulate- Casablanca. reporting, January 27, 2011.
- International Labour Office. Fishing and Aquaculture, International Labor Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited October 26, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172419/lang--en/index.htm.
- 20. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, what we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_155428.pdf. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in fishing is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in fishing and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- Daif, M. "Reportage. Les filles des rues." telquel-online.com [online] June 26, 2009 [cited February 2, 2012]; http://www.telquel-online.com/163/sujet2.shtml [source on file].
- 22. U.S. Consulate- Casablanca. reporting, February 22, 2010.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Morocco (ratification: 2001) Submitted: 2010; accessed February 2, 2012; http://ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- Belhaj, I. "Shelters for Morocco's street children are a drop in an ocean." March 4, 2008 [cited February 2, 2012]; http://www.magharebia.com/cocoon/awi/xhtml1/ en_GB/features/awi/reportage/2008/0.
- Government of Morocco. Le Nouveau Code de Travail, 65-99, enacted 2004. http://www.maroc.ma/NR/rdonlyres/9A951844-BCA6-4468-9EFD-7460E229E00F/0/codedetravail.pdf.
- Government of Morocco. Hazardous Child Labor List, Decree no. 2-10-183, enacted November 16, 2010. https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ SERIAL/86187/97101/F-1362261362/MAR-86187.pdf.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Morocco (ratification: 2000) Published: 2012; accessed October 26, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100 :P13100_COMMENT_ID,P11110_COUNTRY_ID,P11110_COUNTRY_ NAME,P11110_COMMENT_YEAR:2699951,102993,Morocco,2011.
- ILO. Convention Concerning the Decent Work of Domestic Workers. Geneva; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_157836.pdf.
- U.S. Consulate Morocco official. E-mail communication to U.S. DOL official. November 30, 2012.
- Government of Morocco. "Morocco," in Observations on the Report of the U.S. Department of Labor on the Worst Forms of Child Labor. Rabat; November 8, 2012;
- 31. Government of Morocco. *Le Code Pénal*, 1-59-413, enacted 1963. http://adala.justice.gov.ma/production/legislation/fr/penal/Code%20Penal.htm.
- 32. U.S. Consulate- Casablanca. reporting, February 23, 2011.
- 33. U.S. Consulate- Casablanca. reporting, February 15, 2013.
- 34. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Morocco (ratification: 2001) Published: 2012; accessed October 26, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100_COMMENT_ID,P11110_

- COUNTRY_ID,P11110_COUNTRY_NAME,P11110_COMMENT_ YEAR:2700619,102993,Morocco,2011.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. "Morocco," in *Child Soldiers Global Report 2008*. London; 2008; http://www.childsoldiersglobalreport.org/files/country_pdfs/FINAL_2008_Global_Report.pdf.
- Save the Children Sweden. Country Profile of Morocco: A Review of the Implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child. Report. Beirut; August 2011. http://www.ibcr.org/editor/assets/Morocco%20Country%20Profile. pdf.
- Child Rights Information Network. MOROCCO: Child Rights References in the Universal Periodic Review (Second Cycle). Summary Report. London; May 22, 2012. http://www.crin.org/resources/infodetail.asp?ID=28449#aa.
- Ministère de l'emploi et de la formation professionnelle. Donnees Statistiques sur les Realisations en Matiere de Lutte Contre le Travail des Enfants. Statistics. Rabat; 2012.
- 39. UNICEF official Rabat. Interview with USDOL official. February 14 2013.
- Embassy of the Kingdom of Morocco Washington D.C. official. Fax communication to USDOL official. February 13, 2012.
- African Development Bank. Morocco: Country Strategy Paper 2012-2016. Tunis;
 2012. http://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Project-and-Operations/MOROCCO%20-%20CSP%202012-2016.pdf.
- UNDAF. Plan Cadre des Nations Unis pour Aide au Developpement UNDAF 2012-2016. Action Plan Rabat; 2011. http://www.un.org.ma/IMG/pdf/ UNDAF_2012-2016.pdf.
- ILO-IPEC. Global Action Program on Child Labor Issues. Technical Progress Report Geneva; April 2013.
- Le Mag. "Over 120,000 of Morocco's children under 15 working in 2011."
 LeMag.ma [online] June 13, 2012 [cited March 22, 2013]; http://en.lemag.ma/ Over-120000-Of-Morocco-s-Children-Under-15-working-In-2011-HCP_a1700. html.
- Le Matin. "La lutte s'organise entre le ministre et les associations." lematin. ma [online] December 9 2012 [cited July 15, 2013]; http://www.lematin.ma/supplement/emploi/Management-_Specificites-du-secteur-des-energies/Travail-des-enfants_La-lutte-s-organise-entre-le-ministere--et-les-associations/175203. html.
- ILO-IPEC official Rabat. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 13, 2013.
- Ministère du Développement Social de la Famille et de la Solidarité, AEdCIaD.
 "Programme de coopération MSFFDS AECID " APPEL A PROJETS, (2012); http://www.entraide.ma/images/actualites/associations104092012.pdf.
- U.S Consulate Casablanca official. E-mail communication to U.S. DOL official. January 14, 2013.
- 49. World Bank. INDH Phase 2; 2012.
- World Bank. Program-for-Results Operation in support of the National Initiative for Human Development Rabat; June 26, 2012. http://www-wds.worldbank.org/ external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2012/07/17/000356161_20120 717013914/Rendered/PDF/711730WP0P11620disclosed07016020120.pdf.
- Siham, A. "Education Assistance Pays off in Morocco." magharebia.com [online] October 31, 2012 [cited July 15, 2013]; http://magharebia.com/cocoon/awi/ xhtml1/en_GB/features/awi/features/2012/10/31/feature-04.
- Gattioui, J. "Des indicateurs positifs pour le programme Tayssir." Le Matin, September 30, 2012. http://www.lematin.ma/journal/Enseignement_Desindicateurs-positifs-pour-le-programme-Tayssir/172134.html.
- Touahri, S. "USAID, Morocco pleased with ALEF education project " Magharebia.com [online] July 7, 2009 [cited July 15, 2013]; http://magharebia.com/cocoon/awi/xhtml1/en_GB/features/awi/features/2009/07/07/feature-01.
- 54. Ministère de la Jeuness et des Sports. Centres de sauvegarde de l'enfance, Ministère de la Jeuness et des Sports, [online] [cited March 4, 2013]; http://www.mjs.gov.ma/fr/Page-89/centres-de-sauvegarde-de-lenfance/.
- World Bank. Promoting Youth Opportunities and Participation. Report Washington, D.C.; June 2012. http://allafrica.com/download/resource/main/main/ idatcs/00031748:b4e8032ef11f9fb849e7608fde70d0dd.pdf.
- UNICEF. Morocco Country Programme Document 2012-2016. Strategy Report; October 20, 2011. http://www.unicef.org/about/execboard/files/Morocco_final_approved_2012-2016_English_20_Oct_2011.pdf.